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Announcement of Symposium

Section III (Science) of the Royal Society of Canada is to hold a Symposium
“Chemical Evolution in the Universe” during the annual meeting of the Society at
Queen’s University, Kingston, Ontario, this coming summer. The Symposium will take
place between 9:00 a.m. and noon on Wednesday, June 6, 1973, with the following
four invited speakers as participants:
DR. RICHARD L. SEARS   University of Michigan

The Origin of the Chemical Elements and Stellar Evolution
DR. BARRY E. TURNER National Radio Astronomy Observatory, Greenbank, W. Virginia

 Interstellar Molecules
DR. PETER M. MILLMAN, F.R.S.C.   National Research Council of Canada

Interplanetary Material
DR. DAVID W. STRANGWAY   University of Toronto

The Moon
The talks will be addressed to an audience of scientists in general. Anyone interested

is invited to attend. Further details, such as the exact location of the meeting, can be
obtained nearer the time from

DR. J. D. FERNIE

David Dunlap Observatory
Richmond Hill, Ontario
L4C 4Y6
416–884–1396

Meeting of SCITEC

SCITEC (The Association of the Scientific, Engineering, & Technological Com-
munity of Canada) will hold its Fifth Annual Conference and Business Meeting on
May 3rd–4th, 1973, at McGill University, Montreal.

The general theme of the conference will be: PRIORITIES IN SCIENCE AND 
TECHNOLOGY FOR CANADA.

Emphasis will be placed on Natural and Human Resources, with special emphasis
on Energy, Population Growth, and Regional Disparities.

The conference will conclude by establishing Priorities for the Scientific Societies
and SCITEC.

The Teaching of Astronomy

I am about to embark on a survey of the teaching of astronomy in the elementary
and secondary schools in Canada. I want to find the answers to such questions as (1)
what astronomy is taught in what grades of what schools; (2) how does astronomy fit
into the science curriculum as a whole; (3) to what extent is astronomy an optional
part of the science curriculum; (4) what training and preparation do teachers have for
the teaching of astronomy; and (5) what methods, aids and books are used in the
teaching of astronomy? From these answers, I want to find out what professional and
amateur astronomers can best do to promote and improve the teaching of astronomy
in the schools.
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In this survey, I shall contact various officials and consultants within the depart-
ments of education in the provinces. It is essential, though, that I have the independent
and personal views of teachers. Therefore if you are involved in teaching (especially
science) in the elementary or secondary schools, and/or if you have strong views or
novel ideas on the subject, I would appreciate hearing from you. My address until
July: Institute of Astronomy, University of Cambridge, Madingley Road, Cambridge,
England. My address after July: Department of Astronomy, University of Toronto,
Toronto M5S lA7, Ontario, Canada.

JOHN R. PERCY

Associate Professor
David Dunlap Observatory

Notes from Newfoundland

Our annual meeting was held in October, resulting in the following election of offi-
cers: President, Dora Russell; Vice-president, Randell Dodge; Secretary, Bill Hurley;
 Treasurer, Dr. Peter Lockwood.

In November, we had a talk on UFO’s, led by Garry Dymond. The subject was
argued backwards, forwards and spacewards, but in spite of all efforts, we failed to
solve the problem. Nonetheless, it provided an entertaining evening.

In December, we produced our usual Star of Bethlehem program in our little 24-
seater planetarium.

One project we have under way is worthy of mention, and may perhaps be emulated
by some other centres.

George Draskoy, our Park Interpretation Supervisor, suggested we might plan a
pamphlet for park use, showing a map of the summer skies and containing some general
information. This we have completed, and the pamphlet ought shortly to be off the
press. We hope to follow up the good work next summer by bringing our telescopes out
to one of the parks some clear night. If this works out well, we shall do more of this
sort of thing.

DORA RUSSELL

President, St. John’s Centre

NFCAAA Meets in Hamilton

On Saturday, November 4, amateur astronomers from Southern Ontario and West-
ern New York gathered in Hamilton for the Fall Meeting of the Niagara Frontier
Council of Amateur Astronomical Associations. After a very short business session,
five very interesting presentations were heard.

Martin Connors, from the London Centre, spoke briefly about his trip to the
Canadian Rocket Range at Churchill, Man. Martin was there to measure changes in
our ionosphere, and had many interesting remarks to make about our Far North.

Hamilton Centre’s representative on the speakers list was Norman Green who spoke
about “Planetariums, Past and Present”. He traced the development of the planetarium
from ancient star globes to orreries, to the modern million dollar “Theatre of the Stars”.

Joe Italiano spoke briefly about the Summer Seminar of the NFCAAA held at
Syracuse last July. This is a “camp-out” astronomical meeting for members of the
NFCAAA.

An invited guest at the meeting was Dr. Tom Bolton of the David Dunlap Observa-
tory. His topic was “Black Holes”. Dr. Bolton traced the development of the theory of
black holes and showed how astronomers were trying to develop techniques for observ-
ing these. One startling statement was that our entire Universe may be a black hole,
since the observable Universe fits the theoretical model, both in observed radius and in
the density of matter!
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Bill Minerd of Syracuse wrapped up the session by exhibiting a new drive for a
telescope, that he had manufactured at a very low price.

Following the papers session, many of the persons present adjourned to a nearby
restaurant for a delicious meal. The day ended with a gathering at Ken Chilton’s house,
where the participants had a chance to exchange notes, make new friendships and re-
kindle old ones.

How to Find the Montreal Centre Observatory

Our little Observatory building is located on the upper McGill campus behind
Molson Stadium. Many people have told us that they had difficulty in finding it. We
admit that it is rather inconspicuous, especially when the surrounding trees are in leaf.

We hope the chart, shown below (which may not be exactly to scale) and the follow-
ing directions will be helpful.

1. Proceed up University past Pine Avenue.
2. Pass under archway that connects Royal Victoria Hospital and the Montreal
Neurological Institute.
3. Take FIRST turn to the right. (It looks like a parking lot but is actually a road).
4. As you proceed along this road, Douglas Hall (a college residence) is on your
left, and then the upper entrances to Molson Stadium on your right.
5. Just past Douglas Hall on your left is a flight of wooden stairs leading to a
practice football field which is surrounded by a steel fence.
6. Leave your car in the parking area at the foot and mount the stairs.
7. At the top, pass through the gate, turn sharp right and follow the fence to the
Observatory at the corner of the field. It is a grey stucco building with an aluminum
dome.
 The Observatory is open to visitors every Saturday evening year round. You will be
very welcome.

Montreal Centre

Apollo 17: The Beginning, We Hope

It is probably not often that an amateur gets to visit the largest spacecraft centre in
the world. It must be indeed rare that he can tour Cape Kennedy and witness the
launch of a mighty Saturn V rocket at the same time. However, such was the good
fortune for five of us from Ottawa and Vancouver last December when we drove
southward to cover the activities and launch of Apollo 17.

Cape Kennedy sprawls along an 84,000-acre section of the north-eastern Florida
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coast. Here the manned space programme began in 1961 and culminated in 1969 with
the launching of the first space vehicle to land on the moon. The space centre has con-
tinued with the launching of six more moonships and is presently preparing for the
Skylab and Spaceshuttle programme.

Each of our crew visiting the Cape had heard extensively about the facilities we
were to see but we were nevertheless not prepared for the impact they were to have
on our senses. It would be futile to relate the kind of feeling one gets when viewing
launch complex 39-A from only 500 feet away, seeing the giant vehicle transport
crawler, inspecting from the inside the voluminous Vehicle Assembly Building (VAB),
and finally witnessing the spectacular night launch of the world’s largest rocket. Suffice
to say, these events rendered within us an awe that is nearly impossible to describe.

Apollo 17 was the last of the mighty moon ships. A note of sadness seemed to sing
faintly at the KSC as work crews went through the Apollo countdown for the last time.
Even the defiant Cocoa Beach motel signs displaying the words “Apollo 17 – the
Beginning, not the End” seemed to possess an inward resignation. These people had
made their living on the Apollo programme, too. Area motels had been booked since
August 1972 for this event. The personnel I spoke to were clearly proud of their
accomplishments and could not help but be awed by their own creations. No wonder.
Amid the intensity of 7,500 foot candles that turned the sky to a blinding pink, I knelt
and prayed that the burn would see those men into orbit. The remarkable sophistication
of a computer network that guides a man to the moon was exceeded by the deafening,
primitive blast that shoots him aloft. That no such blast will send a man to the moon
again in this century has saddened the people who have made it possible. Oh, they
have been compromised a little. The Skylab that will be launched next month will
utilize more Saturn vehicles. The technicians in the VAB milled about and fussed over
these vehicles while we were there. But one senses that the momentum generated by
the moon programme has now been lost. Although the purposes and practicalities of
the Skylab mission seem clear and indisputable, the people who build rockets at Cape
Kennedy are not content. They are not content only to build and fly rockets that circle
the earth. They want to reach out further to the moon again, to Mars and beyond.
What is needed next is a space platform and orbital launch capability that will enable
men to embark on these missions without the tremendous launch costs that inhibit
space explorations today. The Skylab-Spaceshuttle programme embodies such a con-
cept. Let us hope that it will lead man to the planets again – before this century is out!

KEN HEWITT-WHITE

Ottawa Centre

Hints for Happy Observing

In this age of men on the moon and rockets to Mars there is no reason for a star
gazer to be uncomfortable while observing! If observing is to be done in the winter
the astronomer should be well insulated. The secret of warmth is not heavy clothes,
but layers of clothes. I find a sweater and ski jacket combination ideal. Ski pants or
“warm-up” pants on top of regular pants help to keep your legs warm. Snowmobile
boots or insulated boots are better than gum boots as far as insulation goes.

The best light to read charts by is a flashlight that has the lens covered by red plastic
tape (available in hardware stores). If lights are a problem, a blanket hung on a
wire, suspended between two tall poles may be a help (a large rock is easier, but it is
not recommended!).

When observing with a refractor it may be necessary to kneel down. A pillow in a
plastic garbage bag really saves the knees. I hope some of these tips help you have
more fun observing!

TONY PUERZER

Burnaby 3, B.C.
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